Third of churches to close in Wrexham Diocese  

The Tablet, 30 April 2016 - Megan Cornwell

Bishop Peter Brignall has announced a dramatic restructure of the Wrexham Diocese that will result in the closure of at least 22 churches in North Wales. The bishop announced in a pastoral letter that a lack of vocations had led to an urgent need to rethink the planning of parishes. “On present calculations, by 2020 the number of under-retirement age priests will be 22; therefore to achieve my intention there need be around only 40 churches, not the 62 there currently are,” he said. The changes – some of which will come into effect within weeks – will involve amalgamating parishes, closing churches and opening others. Sr Joy Elder, representative in Wrexham Diocese of A Call to Action (Acta) – a group that promotes dialogue in the Church – said she understood that there was a shortage of priests but thought the restructuring was ill thought out. Sr Joy is based at St Joseph’s, Colwyn Bay, which will lose its 9.30 a.m. Sunday Mass as part of the changes. She said this would impact on the community tremendously. “The Mass has a coffee morning that attracts families and people come back because it’s a real community but that’s just going to disappear.” Fr Michael Ryan, an Oblate of Mary Immaculate (OMI) and parish priest of St Joseph, said of the bishop’s plans: “In my view it’s unsustainable, there’s no plan B. Plan A at the moment is stretching resources, closing churches, getting priests to do more. But that’s not sustainable into the future. The bishops have to look at new forms of, dare I say it, priesthood.” Fr Ryan pointed out that in his last parish a group of trained laity provided a Service of the Word and Communion which enabled the community to meet together without a priest. “Ordaining lay men and women at some stage; those who are natural leaders in the community” was one possible solution, he said. Another would be ordaining women priests, which Sr Joy said was an obvious option but one which still had “a way to go”. Sr Joy said Catholics could also learn from evangelical communities who appoint married elders. “We have very strong evangelical communities here and they are so thriving and they are so full of the Lord and they are not bound by priests,” she said. Fr Joe Daly OMI serves eight churches with one other priest on the island of Anglesey. Under the plans the smallest church in his care will close, forcing elderly parishioners to attend the next nearest church which does not have ground-floor disabled access. Fr Daly said that people were disappointed but not surprised. Although the changes will affect Mass times, the bishop reassured the faithful of his intention “to ensure that in each remaining church Mass would be celebrated every Sunday of the year”. 
